

Meeting of States Parties

Distr.: General 30 March 2005

Original: English

Fifteenth meeting New York, 16-24 June 2005

Curricula vitae of candidates nominated by States parties for election to the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea

Note by the Registrar

Contents

| | | Page |
|-----|--------------------------------------------|------|
| I. | Introduction | 2 |
| II. | Curricula vitae of candidates | 3 |
| | Al-Sameen, Mohammed Bin Abdullah Bin Salem | 3 |
| | Anderson, David Heywood. | 6 |
| | Bouguetaia, Boualem | 11 |
| | Dipla, Haritini | 14 |
| | Hmoud, Mohammed Alhaj | 18 |
| | Hoffmann, Albertus Jacobus | 20 |
| | Kateka, James L | 27 |
| | Keita, Raphaël Théophile | 30 |
| | Marsit, Mohamed Mouldi | 32 |
| | Nelson, L. Dolliver M. | 34 |
| | Park, Choon-Ho | 39 |
| | Pawlak, Stanislaw | 44 |
| | Tuerk, Helmut | 47 |
| | Vukas, Budislav | 51 |
| | Yanai, Shunji | 53 |

I. Introduction

The Registrar hereby submits to the Meeting of States Parties the curricula vitae of the candidates nominated by States parties for the election of members of the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea, which will take place at the fifteenth meeting. A list of the candidates nominated by States parties is contained in document SPLOS/124.

II. Curricula vitae of candidates

AL-SAMEEN, Mohammed Bin Abdullah Bin Salem

(Oman)

PERSONAL INFORMATION:

| MARITAL STATUS | : | Married (with 4 children) |
|----------------|---|----------------------------|
| DATE OF BIRTH | : | 01 January 1962 |
| PLACE OF BIRTH | : | Al Hafa, Sultanate of Oman |
| NATIONALITY | : | Omani |
| | | |

ACADEMIC QUALIFICATIONS:

| 2004 | <u>S.</u> Certificate from Haque Academy Summer Session in Public International Law International Law Fellowship |
|-------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2001 | Master of Law (LL.M) in Comparative Legal Studies Pace School Law School Pace University (New York) |
| 1986 | Bachelor's Degree in Legislative Law Faculty of the Institute of Law Alexandria University Egypt |
| LANGUAGES: Arabic English | mother tongue fluent |
| WORK EXPERIENCE: August 2004 – present | Counsellor Embassy of the Sultanate of Oman The Hague, The Netherlands |
| 2004 | Promoted to Counselor (Scale 1, Grade 4) |
| 1990 | Promoted to First Secretary (Scale 1, Grade 2) |
| 1988 | Posted to the Permanent Mission of the Sultanate of Oman to the United Nations, New York |
| 1987 | Appointed in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs as a |

PRACTICAL EXPERIENCE:

Work experience of 16 years in the United Nations, UN Committees, International Groups and other Specialized Organizations.

SECURITY COUNCIL:

- 1994-1995 Alternate Representative of the Omani Delegation during its 2-years non-permanent membership
- 1994-1995 Sanctions Committee on Iraq (In accordance with the Security Resolution 687-1991)
- 1994-1995 Peace-keeping operations

GENERAL ASSEMBLY:

| GENERAL ASS | |
|-------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1988-2004 | Participated in General Assembly Regular Sessions as from 43 rd till 58 th Session. |
| 1997-2003 | Open-ended Working Group on the Question of Equitable Representation & Increase in the Membership of the Security Council |
| 1997 | Special Session on Agenda 21 |
| 1994 | Fourth Committee: Special Political and Decolonization |
| 1994 | Informal Open-ended Working Group on an Agenda for Peace |
| 1993-1998 | Special Committee on the Charter of the United Nations and on the Role of the Organization |
| 1993 | Special Committee on Peacekeeping Operations |
| 1989 | Third Committee: Social, Humanitarian and Cultural Affairs |
| 1988-2004 | Sixth Committee: Legal Affairs (attended all ordinary sessions as from 43^{rd} to 58^{th} Session |
| 1988-2001 | Committee on the Exercise of the Inalienable Rights of the Palestinian Peoples |
| 1988-1990 | UN Commission on International Trade Law (UNCITRAL) |
| 1988 | Committee on Relations with the Host Country |

OTHER SUBSIDIARY BODIES RELATED TO THE UN

| 2004 | Commission on Sustainable Development (High-Level Segment, 12 th Session) | | |
|------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|
| 1994 | UN Institute for Training and Research (UNITAR) | | |
| 1992 | UN Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) | | |

- 1991-1993 UN Children's Fund (UNICEF)
- 1990-1993 Committee on the Rights of the Child (CRC)
- 1990–1991 UN Development Programme (UNDP)

PARTICIPATED IN THE NEGOTIATIONS ON ESTABLISHMENT OF THE FOLLOWING COURTS:

- 1997Preparatory Committee on the International Criminal Court
- 1994-1995 International Criminal Tribunal for Rwanda
- 1994-1995 International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia

MEETINGS ATTENDED:

| 2004 | Head of Delegation to the 10 th Session of the Law of the Sea (Kingston, Jamaica) |
|-----------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2003 | Head of Delegation to the Conference on the Legal and Scientific Aspects of Continental Shelf Limits (Rejkjavik, Iceland) |
| 2002-2004 | Workshop on Legal and Scientific Aspects in the Law of the Sea (Kingston, Jamaica) |
| 2002-2004 | Head of Delegation to the Sessions of the Assembly of the International Seabed Authority |
| 1998 | Representative to the XII Summit of the Non-Aligned Movement (Durban, South Africa) |
| 1998 | Head of Delegation to the Ministerial Meeting of the Coordinating Bureau of the Non-Aligned Movement (Cartagena, Colombia) |

BOUGUETAIA, Boualem

(Algeria)

Date of birth : September 21, 1946 in Oued Rhiou (Algeria)

Marital status : married with 3 children

Languages: French – English – Arabic

Educational background :

- Baccalaureate
- B.A. Degree in public law, University of Paris in 1972
- Master Degree in public law, in the field of international law, Paris University in 1975
- Diploma of the institute of political studies of Paris, Economic and Financial "section" 1975
- PHD in public law, in the field of international law, Paris University 1, Pantheon – Sorbonne, 1979, thesis "the southern borders of Algeria", with mention

Professional experience

- Researcher Writer to the Embassy of Algeria in Paris from 1972 to 1975
- Collaborator to the research and drafting of the Algerian Memory presentend to the International Court of Justice, for consultative opinion on Western Africa
- Member of the Algerian delegation at the International Court of Justice of The Hague ICJ, 1975
- Hearer to the Academy of International Law of the Hague, (summers 1974, 1975 and 1981)
- 1975 1979, legal advisor at the General Secretariat of the Ministry of National Defense
- 1976-1977, member of the Algerian delegation to the Conference on Humanitarian Law (additional protocol of 1977 to the Geneva Conventions)
- 1980 lecturer at the Algiers' University
- 1983 Lawyer at the Bar of Algiers
- 1984 Lecturer at the Algiers' University of Law
- February 1987, elected member of the National Assembly as well as a member of the Parliament Committee of Foreign Affairs and of the Committee of Finances
- June 1988, elected President of the Algerian-Japanese Parliamentary friendship Group

- 1990 coordinator of the Ad-Hoc Committee on Africa of the National Institute of Global Strategy Studies
- November 1991, elected vice-president of the Algerian-Japanese Friendship Association
- October 1993 2001, Director of the Legal Department Ministry of Foreign Affairs (Algiers)
- April 2001, Ambassador of Algeria to Senegal, Cap-Verde, Gambia and Guinea-Bissau

Participation to diplomatic conferences

- Delegate of the Ministry of National Defense to the Conference on New Economic Order and New International Law, Algiers 1976
- Delegate of the Ministry of National Defense to the discussion on the Report of the Roma Club, Algiers 1977
- 1976-1980 Deputy head of delegation to the Conference of the Law of the Sea, member of the draft Committee of the preamble of the Convention of the Law of the Sea
- Representative of Algeria to several international fora
- Member of the Algerian delegation to the National Assembly to the Interparliamentary Union (I.P.U) at Bangkok, November 1987, in charge of the political Committee at Guatemala, April 1988 – At Sofia, September 1987 – At Budapest, from 13 to March 20, 1989
- Head of the Algerian National Assembly Delegation to the IPU International Conference on Disarmament, Bonn, from 20-25 May 1990
- Deputy Head of the Algerian delegation to the IPU, at Punta Del Este, Uruguay from 15 to October 20, 1990 Yaounde Cameroon, 6-11 April 1992
- Member of delegation of the National Consultative Council (NCC) to the IPU Conference New Delhi, April 1993
- Member of delegation of the Transitional National Council (TNC) to the IPU, at Copenhagen (Denmark) September 1994, at Madrid, April 1995
- Member of the ministerial delegation to the Conference on the Disarmament, Geneva, April 1995
- Member of the ministerial delegation to the Conference on Human Rights, Geneva, April 1995
- Drafter of the first Algerian report to the African Commission on Human Rights, Ouagadougou (Burkina Faso) April 1996
- 1994-2002, Head of the Algerian delegation to the Algerian-Tunisian and Algerian-Libyan Negotiations on the delimitation of the land and the sea borders
- Head of the Algerian delegation to the International Conference on the setting-up of the International Penal Court, Roma from June July, 1988
- Consultant to the Organization of African Unity (OAU) for the drafting of legal instruments for the establishment of the African Union and the Pan-African Parliament
- Governmental Expert for the study of the African Union Treaty and the Protocol on the Pan-African Parliament

- Member of the Algerian delegation to the OAU Summits between 1990 and 2000 (Algiers Syrte Lome)
- Head of the Algerian delegation to the OAU Conference for the adoption of the Protocol on Pan-African Parliament Pretoria 2000
- Head of mission observers of the presidential elections in Togo 2003
- Representative of Algeria to the Symposium on the demarcation of land maritime borders Court House of the Sea Rights Hamburg 25 26 September 2004

Publications and Works

- The southern borders of Algeria, Hinterland and Uti Possidetis – SNED 1981, Preface of the Dean C.A. Colliard (President of the CERDI)

Articles (Extracts from several publications)

- The territorial integration, intangibility and self determination of peoples in Africa, Science Social Magazine N°6 SNED 1981
- The International aspects of the Kurdistan problem Paris 1 Sorbonne 1974
- Non-Alignment: requirement of synthesis El Moudjahid, 3 March 1976
- « Africa between the prey and the shade » African Revolution Magazine, N°1137, 19 December 1985 and Algeria Actuality News Paper 20 December 1985
- The Non-Alignment : affirmation of the confirmation of principles. International Colloque of Petrovarad in Yugoslavia, 1st to April 3rd 1985, published in the magazine Institute of International Politics and Economics – Belgrade 1986
- "The Algerian conception of the Maghreb Union" communication to the symposium on the "Maghreb between Unity and Unification", Algiers June 1986, published by the Science Politic and International Relations' Institute of Algiers

DIPLA, Haritini

(Greece)

Athens, January 2005

Address : 19, Omirou Str., 106 72 Athens, Greece Tel + 30 22910 90520 Fax +30 22910 9109 E-mail : hdipla@otenet.gr

Born in Athens on 27 February 1951. Married and mother of a son, 15 years old. Languages : Greek, French, English.

Studies, Academic Positions and Other Experience

Secondary Studies at the «Lycée franco-hellénique d'Athènes Saint-Joseph ». Graduated in 1968 (Grade : « very good »). Graduate Studies at the University of Athens, Law School, Degree in Law and Political Science (Licence en droit public et science politique) in 1972 (Grade : « excellent »). Post-Graduate Studies at the Graduate Institute of International Studies, University of Geneva (Recipient of a Fellowship from the Swiss Government), Ph.D in International Law in 1983 (Grade : « excellent »).

Auditor at the 1972 and 1973 Sessions of the Hague Academy of International Law (Recipient of a Fellowship from the N. Politis Foundation). Participant (with Fellowship) at the Centre of Studies and Research of the Hague Academy of International Law in 1977 on the topic : The Legal Regime of International Rivers and Lakes.

Assistant at the Legal Department (1978-1983) of the Graduate Institute of International Studies, University of Geneva. Field of Research and Teaching Activities: International Law and Law of the Sea. Lecturer at the Department of International Law and Organization (1984-1989), School of Law, University of Geneva. Taught regular courses of International Law to the third year students of the Graduate Programme.

Assistant Professor of International Law (1991-1997), Associate Professor of International Law (1997-2004) and Full Professor (from January 2005) at the School of Law, Economy and Political Science, University of Athens (Department of Political Science and Public Administration). Has been teaching International Law (General Part), Law of the Sea, International Responsibility of States and International Organization both at the Graduate and Post-Graduate levels.

Taught during the Fourth (1999) and the Seventh (2002) Sessions of the Rhodes Academy of Oceans Law and Policy on the following topics: The Legal Regime of the Continental Shelf and Delimitation of Maritimes Zones.

Participated as Legal Secretary at the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development of the International Humanitarian Law (Geneva, 1976 and 1977 Sessions); Legal Secretary of the Greek Delegation at the Third United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sea (Geneva, 1978 Session); worked as Legal Researcher, United Nations, Centre for Human Rights (Geneva, September-October 1984 and October-November 1985); participated as Adviser to the Greek Delegation at the Fourth Informal Consultative Process on Oceans and the Law of the Sea (New York,

June 2003); Adviser to the Greek Delegation at the Ninth Session of the Assembly of the International Seabed Authority (Kingston, August 2003); Adviser to the Greek Delegation at the 59th Session of the United Nations General Assembly (New York, November 2004).

She is a member and participates in the followings Institutions and Academic Societies: Member of the Greek National Commission for Human Rights. As President of the Working Group No 5 on International Consultation and Cooperation, represented the Commission at the United Nations and other international meetings: Dubrovnik (2001), Geneva (2003), Seoul (2004); Member of the Consultative Council with the Greek Ministry of Foreign Affairs; Member of the Board of the Hellenic Society of International Law and International Relations; Member of the International Law Association (Hellenic Branch); Member of the French Society of International Law; Member of the Scientific Board of INDEMER (Institut du droit économique de la mer, Monaco).

She has participated as an Expert in four Greek-Cypriot Meetings on the Law of the Sea (Rhodes 1995, Nicosia 1997, Rhodes 1998 and Nicosia 2001) as well as in many international conferences and meetings on different topics of international law and particularly on the Law of the Sea : Tizi-Ouzou (1986), Rhodes (1994), Athens (1994), Athens (1995), Durham (1998), Monaco (1999 and 2003), Athens (2002), Rhodes (2003) and Malaga (2004).

Publications Relevant to the Law of the Sea and the Law of International Rivers and Lakes

Books

- Le régime juridique des îles dans le droit international de la mer, Ph.D. Thesis, Presses universitaires de France, Paris, 1984, 248 pages.
- Drawing Boundaries on International Rivers and Lakes, Editions Sakkoulas, Athens, 1990, 165 pages (in Greek).
- *Public International Law. The Law of the Sea*, Q.D. Nguyen, P. Daillier A. Pellet, Translated into Greek and Edited by Haritini Dipla, Editions Papazissis, Athens, 1991, 160 pages.
- The Greek-Turkish Dispute over the Continental Shelf in the Aegean Sea, Hellenic Foundation for European and Foreign Policy (ELIAMEP), Athens, 1992, 122 pages (in Greek).
- The International Court of Justice, Its Place in the International Judiciary System and its Contribution to the Law of the Sea, Vol. I, Editions Sakkoulas, Athens, 2003, 448 pages (in Greek).
- H. Dipla and Chr. Rozakis (Ed.), *The New Law of the Sea and its Implementation in Greece*, Athens, 2004, 313 pages (in Greek).

Articles and Contributions in Collective Works

- "Le tracé de la frontière sur les lacs internationaux" *in* L. Caflisch και R. Zacklin (Ed .), *The Legal Regime of International Rivers and Lakes*, The Hague, Nijhoff, 1981, pp. 247-308.
- "Les règles de droit international en matière de délimitation fluviale. Remise en question?" *Revue générale de droit international public*, Vol. 89, 1985/3, pp. 589-624.
- "L' affaire concernant le filetage à l'intérieur du Golfe de Saint-Laurent entre le Canada et la France", *Annuaire français de droit international*, vol. XXXII, 1986, pp. 240-258.
- "Solutions traditionnelles et nouvelles tendances en matière d'attribution à l' Etat d'un fait internationalement illicite dans la Convention de 1982 sur le droit de la mer" (in collaboration with L. Condorelli), *Le droit international à l'heure de sa codification, Etudes en l'honneur de R. AGO*, Vol. III, Giuffrè, Milano, 1987, pp. 65-97.

- "Points of Tension Between Greece and Turkey. Continental Shelf and Territorial Sea ", ELIAMEP, Editions Sideris, Athens, 1994, pp. 67-79 (in Greek).
- "La sentence arbitrale du 10 juin 1992 en l'affaire de la délimitation des espaces maritimes entre le Canada et la France", *Journal du droit international (Clunet)*, 1994/3, pp. 721-737.
- "L'Arrêt de la Cour internationale de Justice en l'affaire de la délimitation maritime dans la région située entre le Groenland et Jan Mayen", *Revue générale de droit international public*, 1994/4, pp. 899-930.
- "The Evolution of the Principles of Maritime Delimitation Through the Decisions of International Tribunals and its Impact on the Greek-Turkish Dispute over the Continental Shelf in the Aegean Sea " in St. Perrakis (Ed.), *The Aegean Sea and the New Law of the Sea*, Editions Sakkoulas, Athens, 1996, pp.165-174 (in Greek).
- Borders, Sovereignty, Stability. The Imia Incident, in collaboration with G. Kostakos and N. Ziogas, Edition of The Citizen's Movement and ELIAMEP, New York, 1996, 11 pages.
- "La mer territoriale grecque", *Etudes helléniques, Le différend greco-turc en mer Egée*, Québec University in Montréal, Vol. 4, No 2, Automn 1996, pp. 69-94.
- "The Greek-Turkish Dispute Over the Aegean Sea Continental Shelf. Attempts at Resolution", *in* Th. Kariotis (Ed.), *Greece and the Law of the Sea*, The Hague, Kluwer 1997, pp. 153-185.
- "The Role of the United Nations During the Imia Rocks Crisis ", in The Position of the International Organizations and the Imia Rocks Crisis, Institute for Strategic Studies and Development Andreas Papandreou (ISTAME), Athens, 1997, pp. 49-57 (in Greek).
- "The Contribution of the United Nations to the Development of the Rules of the Law of the Sea " in Th, Christodoulidis et D. Bourantonis (Ed), *The United Nations in the Post Cold War Era*, Editions Sideris, Athens, 1998, pp. 365-380 (in Greek).
- "The Terms « Transit Passage » in the Law of the Sea and its Translation into Greek ", *Collected Essays in Memory of Jean Siotis* (Edited by A . Alexakis), Union of Greek Banks, Editions Sakkoulas, Athens, 2002, pp. 95-98 (in Greek).
- "Greek-Turkish Dialogue and Perspectives of Settlement of the Dispute Over the Continental Shelf ", *in* St. Perrakis (Ed.), *Aegean Sea, Evolution and Perspectives of Settlement of the Greek-Turkish Disputes*, Editions Sakkoulas, Athens, 2003, pp. 29-40 (in Greek).
- "Préservation du milieu marin c. liberté de navigation: la lutte contre la pollution par les navires et les pouvoirs de l'Etat du port", *Annuaire du droit de la mer*, Vol. VIII, 2003, pp. 297-321.

Book Reviews

- "Midocean Archipelagos in International Law, By P. Rodgers", Annuaire suisse de droit international, vol. XXXIX, 1983, pp. 311-313.
- "La Conférence des Nations Unies sur le droit de la mer, par J.P. Levy", British Year Book of International Law, 1986, pp. 389-390.
- "L'exploitation des ressources minérales des fonds marins: législations nationales et droit international, par V. Game de Fontbrune", *British Year Book of International Law*, 1986, pp. 380-381.
- "Perspectives du droit de la délimitation maritime, par P. Weil", Annuaire suisse de droit international, vol. XLIV, 1988, pp. 369-371.

Publications in Other Fields of International Law

Books

- Répertoire des décisions et des documents de la procédure écrite et orale de la Cour Permanente de Justice Internationale et de la Cour Internationale de Justice, Vol. 4, Les compétences de l'Etat, by P. Haggenmacher and R. Perruchoud, with the collaboration of H. Dipla, Geneva, The Graduate Institute of International Studies, 1984, No 53, Series I, 1780 pages.
- Répertoire des décisions et des documents de la procédure écrite et orale de la Cour Permanente de Justice Internationale et de la Cour Internationale de Justice, Vol. 5, La responsabilité internationale, la guerre et la neutralité by P. Haggenmacher, R. Perruchoud and H. Dipla, Geneva, The Graduate Institute of International Studies, No 54, Series I, 1989, 1637 pages.
- La responsabilité de l' Etat pour violations des droits de l'homme. Problèmes d' imputation. Marangopoulos Foundation for Human Rights, Series No 2, Editions Pedone, Paris, 1994, 116 pages.
- H. Dipla and Em. Doussis, *The International Court of Justice, Summary of Case Law 1980-2000*, Volume II, Editions Sakkoulas, Athens, 2001, 274 pages (in Greek).

Articles and Contributions to Collective Works

- "Contribution de l'Assemblée Générale des Nations Unies à la régulation des relations internationales", *in Contributions à l'Année internationale de la Paix, Les Cahiers du droit public*, Bordeaux, 1988, pp.139-144.
- "The Right of Humanitarian Intervention ", *ELIAMEP Year Book*, 1994, pp. 369-376 (in Greek).
- "La Convention des Nations Unies sur les droits des travailleurs migrants et de leur famille face a la réalité, in L.-Al. Sicilianos (éd.), *Nouvelles formes de discrimination*, Marangopoulos Foundation for Human Rights, Series No 2, Editions Pedone, Paris, 1995, pp. 35-46.
- "Responsabilité de l' Etat et droits de l' homme. L' Arrêt de la Cour de Strasbourg en l'affaire *Loizidou c. Turquie*," *Revue hellénique de droit international*, 1997/1, pp. 17-42.
- "Les résolutions du Conseil de sécurité imposant des mesures coercitives et leur mise en oeuvre", *L' effectivité des organisations internationales*, *Mécanismes de suivi et de contrôle* (ed. H. Ruiz-Fabri, A.-L. Sicilianos J.-M. Sorel), Editions Sakkoulas and Pedone, Athens-Paris, 2000, pp. 23-57.
- "Problems Arising From the Non-Execution of the *Loïzidou* Judgment ", *The Question of Cyprus and Human Rights* (edited by Chr. Bourloyiannis-Vraïla), Marangopoulos Foundation for Human Rights, Editions Sakkoulas, Athens, 2000, pp. 49-61 (in Greek).
- Author of 23 definitions on the Responsibility of States in the *Dictionnaire de droit international public*, under the Direction of J. SALMON, Universités francophones, Editions Bruylant, Brussels, 2001.
- «Constantin protecteur de la liberté de religion ou persécuteur des païens?», *in Poteri religiosi e istituzioni: Il Culto di San Costantino Imperatore tra Oriente e Occidente*, Consiglio nazionale delle ricerche, Progetto strategico sistemi giuridici del Mediterraneo, Editions G. Giappichelli/ Istituto di Studi e Programmi per il Mediterraneo (ISPROM), Torino, 2003, pp. 221-232.
- «Jean-Paul II défenseur de la paix et de la justice», *in Giovanni Paolo II. Le vie della Giustizia*. Itinerrari per il terzo millennio, Editions Bardi, Rome, 2003, p. 850.

HMOUD, Mohammed Alhaj

(Iraq)

WORK EXPERIENCE

| 2004 – present | Under-Secretary for Legal Affairs, <i>Ministry of Foreign Affairs,</i> Interim Government of Iraq |
|----------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2003 - 2004 | Ambassador at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Head of Legal Department |
| 1999 – 2003 | Legal Advisor to the Minister of Foreign Affairs |
| 1997 – 2003 | Member of the Legal Experts Committee of the Foreign Affairs Ministry |
| 1981 – 1986 | Minister Plenipotentiary at the Ministry and Head of the Legal Department |
| 1969 – 1988 | Professor of International Law, Baghdad University |
| 1988 – 2003 | Practicing Attorney within the Iraqi Judicial System |
| 1974 – 1979 | Head of the Department of International Law – Baghdad University |
| 1959 – 1962 | Practicing Attorney within the Iraqi Judicial System |

International Conferences and Meetings

- Member of the Iraqi Delegation to the 3rd Session of the Law of the Sea, 1975 1982
- Signatory on the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea on behalf of Iraq in 1982
- Head of the Iraqi Delegation to the preparatory committee for the Authority of the Law of the Sea since its inception until 1986 and then in 2001 and 2002
- Head of the Arab Formatting Committee during the 3rd Session of the Law of the Sea, 1975 1982
- Head of the Permanent Legal Committee for the League of Arab States 1982 1986
- Member of the Iraqi Delegation to the Asian African Consultative Committee Session in New Delhi 1976, Baghdad 1977 and Doha 1978
- Member of the Iraqi Delegation to the Arab Experts Committee to the 3rd Session of the Law of the Sea, 1975 1982

EDUCATION AND POSTGRADUATE QUALIFICATIONS

- 1959 Bachelor of Law
- 1965 Diploma of Higher Education in General Law France
- 1967 Doctorate of Law France
- 1973 Academic Diploma from the Hague in International Law

PERSONAL INFORMATION

Born in Iraq in 1936, Dr. Hmoud is married and has 3 grown children. He is fluent in Arabic, English and French

HOFFMANN, Albertus Jacobus

(South Africa)

PERSONAL

| FULL NAME: | HOFFMANN, Albertus (ALBERT) Jacobus |
|--------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| DATE OF BIRTH: | May 18, 1955, Vanderbijl Park, South Africa |
| NATIONALITY: | South African |
| FAMILY: | Married to Nicolin Hoffmann, M.Sc (Creative Studies), Consultant, 3 children |
| LANGUAGES: | English, Afrikaans, basic German |
| PRESENT POSITION | |
| Chief Director: | Legal Affairs, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Pretoria |
| PREVIOUS POSITIONS | |
| 1999 - 2003 | Legal Adviser to the Permanent Mission of South Africa to the United Nations, New York |
| 1992 - 1999 | Chief State Law Adviser, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Pretoria |
| 1990 - 1991 | Senior State Law Adviser, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Pretoria |
| 1983 - 1989 | State Law Adviser, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Pretoria |
| 1983 | Admitted as Advocate of the Supreme Court of South Africa |
| 1980 - 1982 | Articled clerk with firm of attorneys, Johannesburg |
| 1978 - 1979 | General Secretary to the Afrikaans Student Union and Student Press Union |
| 1976 - 1977 | Court and political reporter for a daily newspaper, Johannesburg |
| 1974 - 1975 | Law Clerk, Magistrate's Court, Johannesburg |

PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE: INTERNATIONAL LAWYER

- Advising the South African Government, government departments and institutions on International law and its application;
- Providing overall direction, management and coordination of legal advice and services to the South African Ministry of Foreign Affairs;

- Representing the South African Government in international, regional and bilateral negotiations on legal issues relating to foreign relations and policy;
- Participating in international meetings, conferences, seminars and workshops on various topics of International law;
- Representing the South African Government in international litigation and dispute settlement;
- Drafting and negotiating international legal instruments;
- Preparing legislation to give effect to South Africa's international obligations and commitments;
- Briefing Parliamentary committees on legislation and the conclusion and ratification of international agreements;
- Liaising with decision-makers, foreign government representatives, strategic partners, academic institutions, the legal profession, civil society and other role-players on matters of common interest and in pursuance of foreign policy objectives;
- Contributing to the development and codification of International law;
- Lecturing on topics in International law;

Constitutional negotiations:

Participated in constitutional and international negotiations, prior to 1994, that would prepare the way for the transition to the new democratic order in South Africa.

Government negotiator of agreements with the UN High Commissioner for Refugees and other international agencies that would facilitate the repatriation of refugees and the return of political exiles to South Africa.

Represented the Ministry of Foreign Affairs at the multiparty negotiations (CODESA) and the constitution-making process, dealing mainly with the re-incorporation of the former homelands of Transkei, Bophuthatswana, Venda and Ciskei into South Africa.

Advised a technical sub-committee of the Constitutional Assembly on the International law provisions of the new South African Constitution as well as on issues relating to South Africa's international borders and maritime boundaries.

Advised the Transitional Executive Council on transitional arrangements pending the entry into force of the Interim and Final Constitution.

Represented the former Government in the negotiations, constitutional processes, and preparations that led to the independence of Namibia.

Member of the negotiating team that set up a joint administration for Walvis Bay and the enclave's eventual transfer to Namibia, including the twelve so-called Penguin Islands.

International experience:

Provided advice and technical support to the newly elected Government on South Africa's readmittance into the international community, its joining of a host of international organizations and the entering into a vast number of international treaties and agreements.

Represented the South African Government in international negotiations and conferences involving a wide-range of issues and topics such as extradition, mutual legal assistance, cross border crime, investment protection, border disputes, diplomatic and consular law, Law of the Sea, Antarctica, maritime delimitation, sea fisheries, marine pollution, dumping at sea, maritime shipping, coastal zone management, international water law, environmental protection, transboundary movement of hazardous wastes, ozone depletion, international trade law, etc.

Developed a special interest and expertise in oceans governance and the law of the sea.

Law of the Sea:

- Adviser to the South African Government on matters pertaining to the law of the sea; instrumental in South Africa initially signing and later ratifying the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) and the Agreement relating to the Implementation of Part XI thereof.
- Member of an interdepartmental committee that prepared the Maritime Zones Act and the Marine Living Resources Act to give effect to South Africa's international rights and obligations.
- South African representative to the Meetings of States Parties to UNCLOS and meetings of the Informal Consultative Process on Oceans and the Law of the Sea.
- Regular participant in the annual debate in the UN General Assembly on Oceans and the Law of the Sea and the drafting of the resolutions relating to this agenda item.

International Seabed Authority:

- South African representative to the Assembly and Council of the International Seabed Authority.
- Elected member and current Chairman of the Legal and Technical Commission of the International Seabed Authority.
- Former member of the Finance Committee of the International Seabed Authority.
- Chairman of the Conciliation Committee established by the Secretary-General of the International Seabed Authority.

Sea fisheries:

- Adviser to the South African Government on illegal fishing in South African waters and illegal, unreported and unregulated fishing in the Southern Ocean.
- Instrumental in South Africa's acceptance of the UN Agreement relating to the Conservation and Management of Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory fish Stocks and participant in consultations between States Parties.
- Adviser and member of South African delegations to various fisheries and law of the sea related meetings, namely: Southeast Atlantic Fisheries Organization, Conventions on the Conservation and Management of Fishery Resources in the Southern Indian Ocean and in the Southeast Atlantic

Ocean, Agreement for the establishment of the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission, the International Convention for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas, and the Convention on the Conservation of Antarctic Marine Living Resources.

• Represented the former Government in bilateral fisheries commissions with Mozambique and Namibia.

Maritime boundaries and delimitation:

- Adviser to the South African Government on the determination and delimitation of South Africa's maritime boundaries.
- Member of bilateral commissions on maritime boundary delimitation with regard to the lateral boundary between South Africa/Namibia and South Africa/Mozambique.
- Commonwealth list of maritime boundary consultants.

Continental Shelf:

- Adviser to the South African Government on the extension of the outer limits of South Africa's continental shelf and on the preparation of a submission to the Commission for the Limits of the Continental Shelf.
- Participant in a training course on the establishment of the outer limits of the continental shelf organized by the Brazilian Government.

Marine pollution:

- Adviser and former member of the South African delegation to the annual meetings of the London Convention on the prevention of marine pollution by dumping of waste and other matter at sea.
- Adviser to the South African Government on the passage through South African waters of foreign vessels transporting nuclear wastes.

Water resources:

- Adviser and member of a South African delegation that negotiated the Treaty to the Lesotho Highlands Water Project for the transfer of water from the highlands in Lesotho to the Vaal River system in South Africa.
- Member of a joint commission between South Africa and Namibia on the utilization of water from the Orange River.

International boundaries:

• Adviser to the South African Government on the establishment of South Africa's international boundaries and on matters relating to boundary issues involving neighboring States.

Antarctica:

- Adviser and former South African representative to the Antarctic Treaty Consultative Meetings and the Special Sessions for the elaboration of the Protocol for the protection of the Antarctic environment.
- Participant in the negotiations for the development of a liability regime for damage arising from activities taking place in Antarctica.

• Member of the Antarctic Management Committee that is responsible for the management and coordination South Africa's involvement in Antarctica.

Sixth Committee:

• South African representative to the annual sessions of the Sixth Committee of the United Nations General Assembly dealing with all items on its agenda.

International Criminal Tribunals:

• Adviser to the South African Government on the work of the International Criminal Tribunals for Rwanda and the former Yugoslavia as well as on the establishment of the Special Court for Sierra Leone

International Criminal Court:

• Member of the South African delegation to the Preparatory Commission for the establishment of the International Criminal Court and the First Assembly of States Parties.

International Terrorism:

- Adviser to the South African Government on United Nations initiatives to combat international terrorism.
- South African representative to the Ad Hoc Committee established by the General Assembly on measures to eliminate international terrorism.
- Vice-Chairman and African Group representative in the Bureau of the Ad Hoc Committee.
- Coordinator of consultations in the Ad Hoc Committee and in a working group of the Sixth Committee on outstanding issues regarding the draft convention for the suppression of acts of nuclear terrorism.

ACADEMIC QUALIFICATIONS AND COURSES

| 1979 | B. PROC University of Johannesburg (formerly known as Rand Afrikaans University) |
|------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1982 | LL.B University of Johannesburg |
| 1987 | LL.M (cum laude) University of Johannesburg Thesis: The Regime of Islands in International law with special reference to the South African islands off the coast of Namibia |
| 1990 | LL.M Programme University of Pretoria, (Course work for non-graduation purposes in transnational business law, maritime law, international human rights law, international organizations) |

LL.M

Programme UNITAR/Columbia University (New York), (Course work for non-graduation purposes in Jurisprudence of War and International Humanitarian Law)

OTHER COURSES

- Diplomatic Training: Levels I, II & III, Foreign Service Institute, Pretoria
- Courses in legislative drafting, Department of Justice, Pretoria
- Courses, seminars and workshops on various topics of International and Constitutional law
- Introductory and advanced courses in negotiating skills, School of Business Leadership, University of South Africa
- Course in Public Administration, School of Management and Administration, University of Pretoria
- Course for Senior Managers in Public Service, Training Institute, Commission for Administration
- Course for Senior Managers with theme "Meeting the Challenges of the New Public Service" presented by the Civil Service College of the United Kingdom dealing inter alia with transformation, affirmative action, managing change, the new Public Service Act, labour relations, human resource development
- Computer courses for Stairs, AS400, Word Perfect and MS Word 7.0, Central Computer Services, Pretoria
- Workshop on Negotiations of International Legal Instruments, United Nations Institute for Training and Research (UNITAR), New York
- Campus on International Trade, UNITAR/University of Texas, New York
- Course in International Refugee Law, International Institute of Humanitarian Law, Sanremo, Italy
- Seminar on International Humanitarian Law for UN accredited Diplomats, New York University
- High-level experts meeting on the reaffirmation and development of International Humanitarian Law, Harvard University
- Seminar on International Humanitarian Law, Columbia University, New York
- Training course on the establishment of the outer limits of the Continental Shelf, Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

PUBLICATIONS, PRESENTATIONS AND LECTURES

"The Regime of Islands in International law with special reference to the South African islands off the coast of Namibia" – LLM thesis published in Afrikaans, 1987

"The relevance of South Africa's islands in the generation of maritime zones" – paper presented at the National Maritime Conference, Cape Town, 1987

2003

Prince Edward Islands: Historical and legal background – chapter in a feasibility study for the construction of a landing strip on Marion Island, 1989

Numerous legal opinions and briefings on the sovereignty of Walvis Bay and the Penguin Islands and the issues relating to the generation and delimitation of maritime zones

Hosted a meeting of international experts on the elaboration of a liability regime for damage to the Antarctic environment, Cape Town, 1997

Hosted a Seminar on International Trade Law presented by the Executive Secretary of UNCITRAL, Pretoria, 1998

Organized and Chaired a South African seminar to commemorate the Centenary of the First International Peace Conference, Pretoria, 1999 and represented South Africa at the Centennial celebrations in The Hague, Netherlands

"Integrated approach to the protection and preservation of the marine environment and to the conservation and management of its resources from a developing country perspective" – presentation at a discussion panel during the Third Meeting of the United Nations Informal Consultative Process on Oceans and the Law of the Sea, New York, 2002

"Aspects of the draft regulations on prospecting and exploration for polymetallic sulphides and cobaltrich ferromanganese crusts relating to the protection of the International Seabed environment" – paper presented at a Workshop organized by the International Seabed Authority for the establishment of environmental baselines at deep seafloor cobalt-rich crust and deep seabed polymetallic sulphide mine sites in the Area for the purpose of evaluating the likely effects of exploration and exploitation on the marine environment, Kingston, Jamaica, 2004

"The Role of the United Nations in the combating of International Terrorism" – lecture to LLM students, University of Johannesburg, 2004

Numerous lectures on topics of International law, Law of the Sea and South African law to the Foreign Service Institute and other government departments in South Africa

PROFESSIONAL AFFILIATIONS

- Admitted as an Advocate of the Supreme Court of South Africa
- Executive member of the South African Branch of the International Law Association
- Member of the Editorial Board of the South African Yearbook for International Law
- Regular judge in the South African rounds of the Jessup International Moot Court Competition

KATEKA, James L.

(United Republic of Tanzania)

James L. Kateka was born on 29 April, 1945 in Karagwe District, Tanzania.

He holds degrees in law. He received an LL.B (Hons) from the Dar es Salaam University College of the (then) University of East Africa (1970) and an LL.M (International Law) from King's College, University of London (1974). He is a partner in the law firm of South Law Chambers which is based in Dar es Salaam.

He attended school at Nyakahanga Primary School in Karagwe, from 1952 to 1955 (Standard I to IV). He studied at Mugeza Middle School in Bukoba from 1956 to 1959 (Standard V to VIII). He had his high school education at Tabora School from 1960 to 1965. There, he obtained his Cambridge School Certificate in 1963 and the Cambridge Higher School Certificate in 1965. Thereafter he went to university.

Ambassador James L. Kateka is a member of the UN International Law Commission (1997-2006). As a member of the Commission, he has made considerable contribution to the codification and progressive development of international law on various topics, including State Responsibility, Reservations to treaties, Diplomatic Protection, Nationality in relation to the succession of States and International liability for injurious consequences arising out of acts not prohibited by international law. He was a Vice Chairman of the Commission (2002) and Chairman of the Drafting Committee (2003) at the 54th and 55th sessions, respectively.

He is a judge *ad hoc* of the International Court of Justice in the case concerning *Armed Activities on the Territory of the Congo* (DRC v. Uganda).

James L. Kateka is a career diplomat who joined the Tanzania Ministry of Foreign Affairs on 23 March, 1970. He is the Dean of Tanzania's Ambassadors (since March 2004). He is currently Tanzania's Ambassador to Sweden (since 1998) with residence in Stockholm where he is the Dean of the diplomatic corps (since October 2003). He is concurrently accredited to other Nordic countries of Denmark, Finland, Norway and Iceland and the Baltic Republics of Estonia, Latvia and Lithuania. He was Tanzania's Ambassador to the Russian Federation from 1994 to 1998. Before going to Moscow he was the Ambassador of Tanzania to the Federal Republic of Germany for five years from 1989 to 1994 with residence in Bonn. He was concurrently accredited to Austria, the Holy See, Poland, Romania and Switzerland.

Mr. Kateka was Director of the Legal Department of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs from 1983 to 1989. During his tenure as Legal Adviser, he was involved in the negotiations of several bilateral and multilateral treaties. He took part in the drafting of the Tanzania legislation to incorporate into national law the 1961 and 1963 Vienna Conventions on Diplomatic and Consular Relations, respectively. He participated in the preparation of the legislation that

established the national environment management council. He was also instrumental in drafting the legislation on the territorial sea and the exclusive economic zone of Tanzania.

From 1980 to 1983, James L. Kateka was Head of the Treaties Section (first as Minister Counsellor and later promoted to Minister Plenipotentiary). In that capacity he served as custodian and depositary of treaties that Tanzania is party to. He compiled and prepared for publication bilateral treaties.

As Legal Adviser to the Tanzania Mission to the United Nations (1976 to 1980) James L. Kateka was involved in drafting numerous resolutions in the Sixth Committee. He took part in the negotiations of the Convention against the taking of hostages. He was the Rapporteur of the Ad hoc Committee on International Terrorism (1977 – 1979). In 1976 when Tanzania was a member of the UN Security Council, James L. Kateka chaired the Sanctions Committee of the UN on S. Rhodesia under Resolution 253 (1968). He took part in the Special Committee on the Charter, UNCITRAL, the Mercenaries Committee and the Ad hoc Committee on the Indian Ocean as a zone of peace.

From 1971 to 1973 Mr Kateka took part in the deliberations of the UN Committee on the Peaceful Uses of the Seabed and the Ocean Floor beyond Limits of National Jurisdiction. He participated in all sessions of the Third UN Conference on the Law of the Sea from 1973 to 1982. He contributed to the adoption of parts XII and XIII on the preservation of the marine environment and marine scientific research, respectively. Between 1983 and 1993 he attended all sessions of the UN Preparatory Commission for the International Seabed Authority and the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea. He was involved in the negotiations for the resolution of conflicts among pioneer investors in seabed mining. He attended twelve sessions of the UN General Assembly (1976 – 1988). He played an active role in the first and second special sessions of the General Assembly on Disarmament (23 May to 4 July 1978 and 7 June to 10 July 1982, respectively).

James L. Kateka has participated in many international conferences, including the 1972 Stockholm Conference on the Human Environment,the London Conference on the Antidumping Convention, the 1985 Nairobi Convention for the Protection, Management, and Development of the Marine and Coastal Environment of the Eastern African Region, the 1973 IMO Conference that adopted the Marine Pollution Convention, the UN Conference that adopted the 1978 Vienna Convention on the succession of states in respect of treaties. He served as a member of the UNEP International Group of Experts on Environmental Dispute Avoidance and Settlement from 1998 to 1999 (the report of the experts was submitted to the 20th session of the UNEP Governing Council). He also participated in a UNEP meeting of experts on liability and compensation for environmental damage in May 2002 in Geneva.

Ambassador Kateka has written numerous articles for various legal publications and has given lectures on international law. The topics covered include the law of the sea, human rights, environmental law and the work of the UN International Law Commission.

He was awarded the Papal Honour of the Grand Cross with the Star of the Order of Pius IX in 1993 by Pope John Paul II.

He is married to Adolphine (née Gabone) who is an economist. They have a son, Kahabuka Edward who is a lawyer.

KEITA, Raphaël Théophile

(Mali)

DATE/LOCATION OF BIRTH: 24/10/1948 at BENDOUGOUBA – C/KITA

ADDRESS: Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Bamako, Mali Tel: (223) 223 02 38// 222 37 43 /222 37 44 Cell: (223) 602 94 45 Fax: (223) 223 02 38 // 222 52 26 Email: docrk3@yahoo.fr

STATUS: Married (2 children); Roman Catholic

EDUCATION:

- PHD, Political Science, Department of Law and Economics, Sorbonne University, Paris, France, June 1976;
- JD, Law, Department of Law and Economics, University of Aix-en-Provence, France, June 1974;
- MA, History of Law, University of Aix-en-Provence, France, November 1973;
- MA, Political Science, University of Aix-en-Provence, France, November 1972;
- Diplomatic Training Certificate, Carnegie Endowment Center for Peace, Geneva University, Switzerland, July 1971;
- Diploma of the Institute of Political Studies, University of Toulouse, France, October 1969;
- Diploma of the Institute of International and Developing Countries Studies, Department of Law and Economics, University of Toulouse, France, June 1969;
- BA, Public Law, Department of Law and Economics, University of Toulouse, France, June 1968.

TRAINING AND PROFESSIONAL SEMINARS:

- Journalism, University of Havana, Cuba, August 1963;
- Diplomatic Training, European Carnegie Endowment Center for Peace, Geneva, Switzerland, September 1970 July 1971;
- Seminar on "The Elements of the US Foreign Policy", October November 1981, State Department, Washington DC and The Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy, Boston (Mass.);
- 12th Congress of the International Law Association, Seoul, Republic of Korea, August 1986;
- International Law Seminar, Moscow and Vilnus (Lithuania), USSR, October-November 1987;
- Diplomatic Training, Foreign Service Training Institute, Islamabad, Islamic Republic of Pakistan, May-July 1992.

PROFESSIONAL EXPERIENCE: Career Diplomat (1/1/1977); Exceptional Step.

- Inspector of Diplomatic and Consular Services, Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation, BAMAKO, Republic of Mali, West Africa, January 2002 to date;
- Political and Legal Advisor to the Minister of Foreign Affairs and for the UN Security Council and General Assembly Affairs, 2000-2002;
- First Counsellor, Chargé d'Affaires, Mali Embassy, Accra Ghana, Togo, Benin, Nigeria, 1996-1999;

- First Counsellor, Deputy Permanent Representative, Mali Permanent Mission to UN, UNHQ, New York, 1993-1996;
- Counsellor, Mali Embassy to Paris/Rome (Italy, 1982-1985);
- Director General for Political, Legal and Consular Affairs, Foreign, Ministry of Mali, 1977-1982;
- Head of Mali Delegation to the 11th, 12th Sessions of the PREPCOM of The Third UNCLOS (1981-1982);
- Delegate, Participant to various Meetings and Sessions of different Commissions and of the UN General Assembly on matters related to the Law of the Sea (1986-2003).

TEACHING ACTIVITIES:

- Fields: Law of the Sea, River Legislation, Air Law;
 - International, Constitutional, Administrative Law;
 - Theory and Practice of Diplomatic Law.
- Associate Professor, Institute of Political Studies, University of Toulouse, France (September 1969 July 1970);
- Associate Professor, Department of Law and Economics:
 - University of Aix-en-Provence, France (1973-74);
 - University of Bamako, Mali (1977-82; 1986-93).
- Professor at the Mali National Police Academy (1978-82);
 - West Africa Regional Military Academy (1991-93);
 - National Magistrates Training Institute (1981-83).

SELECTED PUBLICATIONS:

- Free lance journalist
- The French Sudan: Colonial, Political and Administrative Institutions (16th Century to 1930);
- The Bilateral Relations Between Mali and France from 1960 to 1974'
- Articles on: General Concepts of Nation, Fatherland and State; Youth and Development; Women and Politics; Dialogue between Muslims and Christians; Poems; etc.

PUBLIC SERVICE: Member of the Malian Human Rights League; the Malian Writers Association (Poetry Division); the Malian Catholic Association and Laical Council; the Regional Welfare Association and of the Mali Democratic Alliance/African Party for Solidarity and Justice – ADEMA-PASJ).

LANGUAGE:

- Fluent in French, English and Spanish; Good knowledge of Portuguese and Italian.

Nelson, L. Dolliver M.

(Grenada)

I Personal

Date of birth: 27 June 1932 Place of birth: Sauteurs, Grenada

II Education

Grenada Boys' Secondary School University of the West Indies The London School of Economics

Degrees and qualifications

B.A. (University of the West Indies) (1954) French, Spanish and Latin

Diploma in Education (1955) LL P (Land) (10(2))

LL.B. (Lond.) (1962)

- LL.M. (Lond.) (1964) (London School of Economics) Jurisprudence, History of International Law, Law of International Institutions and Law of the Sea
- Ph.D. (Lond.) (1969) (London School of Economics) International Law (The arbitration of international disputes in Latin America)

Barrister (Gray's Inn, London) (1971) Admitted to the Grenada Bar (1972)

Awards

- 1951 Ste. Madeleine Exhibitioner (University of the West Indies)
- 1965 International Law Scholar (London School of Economics)
- 1966 Overseas Research Fellow in Public International Law (British Institute of International and Comparative Law)
- 1998 Distinguished Graduate Award of the University of the West Indies

III Professional Career

Present Position

| 2002- | President of the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea, Hamburg, Germany |
|-----------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1999-2002 | Vice-President of the Tribunal |
| 1996- | Judge of the Tribunal |
| 1995- | Visiting Professor of International Law, Department of Law, The London School of |
| | Economics and Political Science |

United Nations

| 1983-1994 | Executive Secretary of the Preparatory Commission for the International Seabed |
|-----------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| | Authority and the Law of the Sea Tribunal |
| 1984-1994 | Deputy-Director, Division for Ocean Affairs and the Law of the Sea, Office of Legal |
| | Affairs |
| 1993-1994 | Secretary of the Conference on Straddling Fish Stocks and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks |

| 1990-1994 | Acted as legal adviser in the Secretary-General's informal consultations on deep seabed |
|-----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| | mining issues which were concluded in 1994 with the adoption of the Agreement relating |
| | to the implementation of Part XI of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea |
| | of 10 December 1982 |
| 1974-1982 | Secretary of the Drafting Committee, Third United Nations Conference on the Law of the |
| | Sea |

- 1976-1984 Senior Law of the Sea Officer
- 1974-1976 Law of the Sea Officer

Academic appointments

| 1980 | Dalhousie University, Halifax, Canada |
|-----------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| JanJune | Visiting Professor |
| | Taught international law of the sea and supervised students preparing theses for the degree of Master of Laws |
| 1970-1977 | The London School of Economics and Political Science |
| | Lecturer in Law (tenured) |
| | Taught international law and jurisprudence to LL.B. and B.Sc. (Econ.) students. Held seminars on the law of the sea and the law of international institutions for the degree of |
| | Master of Laws. Also supervised Ph.D. students in international law. (On leave from |
| | 1975-1977; returned to teach during the Spring term of 1977) |
| 1965-1970 | Ealing Technical College (now Thames Valley University), London |
| | Senior Lecturer in Law |
| | Lecturer in Law |
| | |

Teaching

| 1955-1959 | Kingston College, Jamaica, West Indies |
|-----------|----------------------------------------------|
| | Taught modern languages – French and Spanish |

Other activities

Has lectured on various aspects of the law of the sea at the following institutions: Sir Hersch Lauterpacht Research Centre, Cambridge, UK (2004) The F.S. Dethridge Memorial Address, MLAANZ 30th Annual Conference, Brisbane, Australia (2003) University of Edinburgh, Scotland (2000) Istituto di Diritto Internazionale, University of Milan, Italy (1999) Stockholm University, Sweden (1999) Commonwealth Secretariat South Pacific Regional Workshop, Apia, Samoa (1998) Rhodes Academy of Oceans Law and Policy, Greece (1997, 1998, 2000, 2001 and 2002) Law of the Sea Institute, University of Hawaii (1977 and 1994) University of Kiel, Institute of International Law, Germany (1990) International Maritime Institute, Malta (1990) University of Hamburg, Law of the Sea and Maritime Law Institute, Germany (1989) The Greenwich Forum, London, UK (1977, 1989 and 1996) Manhattan College, School of Engineering, New York (The Fishback Lecture) (1987) University of Connecticut, School of Law, USA (1985) The World Maritime University, Malmo, Sweden (1980)

Participated actively in the following:

FAO Technical Consultations on High Seas Fishing, Rome, Italy, 7-15 September 1992 Informal Workshop on the Legal Regime of High Seas Fishing with respect to Large Marine Ecosystems, Monaco, October 1990

International Conference on the Conservation and Management of the Living Resources of the High Seas, St. John's, Newfoundland, Canada, 5-7 September 1990 United Nations Seminar on Confidence-Building Measures in the Maritime Domain, Helsingor, Denmark, 13-15 June 1990 (Chairman of working group on the Law of the Sea, Ocean Management and Confidence-Building Measures)

Conference on The Prospects for UN Peacekeeping: UN Management, Innovative Applications, Future Demands, Kingston, Ontario, Canada, 13-14 October 1989

Seapol International Conference on Ocean Development and Management in Southeast Asia: Prospect for Implementation of the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea, Bangkok, Thailand, April 1987

Maritime Delimitation Workshop under auspices of the Organization of Eastern Caribbean States (OECS), St. Lucia, 28 September-1 October 1987

Ocean Resources Management Course, Tonga, June 1986

Fisheries Legal Consultation, Goroka, Papua New Guinea, June 1986

Seminar on Ocean Use and Resource Development in the Eastern Caribbean, St. Kitts, June 1983

Seminar on the Problems of Development and Ocean Management in the Eastern Caribbean: Economic, Legal, Environmental and Planning Aspects, Kingstown, St. Vincent and the Grenadines, 11-13 May 1981

IV Professional Affiliations

| 2004-present | Member of the Editorial Board of the Journal of International Maritime Law |
|--------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 2001-2003 | Member of ad hoc Working Group on the International Law Association's Future |
| | Direction |
| 2000-present | Chairman of the Committee on Legal Issues of the Outer Continental Shelf, International |
| | Law Association |
| 1998-present | Member of the Advisory Board of International Organizations and the Law of the Sea |
| | Documentary Yearbook |
| 1993-present | Member of the Editorial Board of "Marine Policy: The International Journal of Ocean Affairs" |
| 1992-2000 | Member of the Committee on Coastal States Jurisdiction relating to Marine Pollution, |
| | International Law Association |
| 1984-1994 | Member of the research team responsible for the Commentary on the United Nations |
| | Convention on the Law of the Sea. This work is being carried out at the Center for |
| | Oceans Law and Policy of the University of Virginia: six volumes have already been published |
| 1982-1989 | Rapporteur to the Committee on the Exclusive Economic Zone, International Law Association |
| 1980-1984 | Member of the research team of Dalhousie Ocean Studies Programme (DOSP) on |
| | Problems of Development and Ocean Management in the Eastern Caribbean |
| 1976-1985 | Associate of the University of Columbia Seminar on the Uses of the Oceans |
| 1974-1980 | Member of the Committee on the Law of the Sea, International Law Association |
| 1970-present | Member of the American Society of International Law |
| | |

V Publications

Articles

'The North Sea Continental Shelf Cases and Law-Making Conventions', <u>Modern Law Review</u>, 35 (1972) 'Conflict of Interests in the Straits of Malacca', (with M. Leifer), <u>International Affairs</u>, 49 (1973) 'The Patrimonial Sea', <u>International and Comparative Law Quarterly</u>, 22 (1973)

'The Arbitration of Boundary Disputes in Latin America', <u>Netherlands International Law Review</u>, 20 (1973)

'The Andean Common Market', <u>Year Book of World Affairs</u>, 29 (1975) 'El mar patrimonial', Comparative Juridical Review, 12 (1975) ^{(Legal Implications of the Exclusive Economic Zone for the United Kingdom', <u>Greenwich Forum</u> (1977) ^{(Functions of Regionalism in the Emerging Law of the Sea as reflected in the Informal Composite} Negotiating Text', <u>Regionalization of the Law of the Sea</u>, edited by Douglas M. Johnston (1977)}

'Equity and Delimitation of Maritime Boundaries', <u>Iranian Review of International Relations</u>, 11-12 (1978)

'The Emerging New Law of the Sea', Modern Law Review, 42 (1979)

'Marine Regionalism and the Law of the Sea', <u>Proceedings of the Symposium on Marine Regionalism</u>, sponsored by the Marine Affairs Program, University of Rhode Island (1979)

'The Exclusive Economic Zone and the New Law of the Sea', <u>Problems of Development and Ocean</u> <u>Management in the Eastern Caribbean</u>, edited by Edgar Gold, Norman G. Letalik and Carlyle L. Mitchell (1981)

'Implications of the New Law of the Sea Convention for the Eastern Caribbean', <u>Ocean Use and Resource</u> <u>Development and Management in the Eastern Caribbean</u>, edited by Edgar Gold, Norman G. Letalik and Carlyle L. Mitchell *et al.* (1984)

'The Work of the Drafting Committee', <u>United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, 1982. A</u> <u>Commentary</u>, vol. 1, Myron H. Nordquist, editor-in-chief (1985)

'Câbles et pipelines sous-marins', <u>Traité du Nouveau Droit de la Mer</u>, edited by René-Jean Dupuis and Daniel Vignes (1985)

'The Drafting Committee of the Third United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sea: The Implications of Multilingual Texts', <u>British Year Book of International Law</u>, 57 (1986)

'The Delimitation of Maritime Boundaries in the Caribbean', <u>Ocean Boundary Making: Regional Issues</u> and <u>Developments</u>, edited by Douglas M. Johnston and Phillip M. Saunders (1988)

'The Delimitation of Maritime Boundaries in the Eastern Caribbean', <u>A New Law of the Sea for the</u> <u>Caribbean</u>, edited by Edgar Gold (1988)

'Certain Aspects of the Legal Regime of the High Seas', <u>International Law at a Time of Perplexity</u> – <u>Essays in Honour of Shabtai Rosenne</u>, edited by R. Dinstein (1988)

'The Havana Convention on Maritime Neutrality', <u>The Law of Naval Warfare. A Collection of Agreements</u> and Documents with Commentaries, edited by N. Ronzitti (1988)

'The Implementation of the 1982 Convention on the Law of the Sea', <u>Japanese Maritime Quarterly</u> (December 1988) published in Japanese

'The Roles of Equity in the Delimitation of Maritime Boundaries', <u>American Journal of International Law</u>, 84 (1990)

'The Law of the Sea, Ocean Management and Confidence-building Measures', United Nations Department for Disarmament Affairs, <u>Topical Papers 4</u>. Naval Confidence-building Measures (UN Sales No. E90 IX.10 (1990))

'The Preparatory Commission for the International Seabed Authority and for the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea: An Evaluation', <u>Law of the Sea at the Crossroads – The Continuing Search for a</u> Universally Accepted Regime (1991)

'Submarine Cables and Pipelines', <u>A Handbook on the New Law of the Sea</u>, edited by R.J. Dupuy and D. Vignes, vol. 2 (1991)

'Renewing the Dialogue', <u>Issues in Amending Part XI of the LOS Convention: Proceedings of the</u> <u>Fifteenth Annual Seminar, Center for Oceans Law and Policy</u> (1991)

'The New Deep Seabed Mining Regime'<u>, The International Journal of Marine and Coastal Law</u>, 10 (1995)

'Some remarks on the Codification and Development of the International Law of the Sea during the Course of the Twentieth Century', <u>Contemporary International Law Issues: Conflicts and Convergence</u>, The Hague (1995)

'Some Observations on the Agreement Implementing Part XI of the 1982 Convention on the Law of the Sea', <u>Proceedings of the 28th Annual Conference</u>, Law of the Sea Institute, Hawaii (1996)

'The International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea – Some Issues', <u>Indian Journal of International Law</u>, 37 (1997)

'Claims to the Continental Shelf Beyond the 200-Mile Limit', <u>Liber Amicorum Günther Jaenicke – zum</u> 85. Geburtstag (1998) 'The Development of the Legal Regime of High Seas Fisheries', <u>International Law and Sustainable</u> <u>Development</u>, edited by Boyle and Freestone (1999)

'The International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea – Some Issues' [an updated version], <u>The International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea – Law and Practice</u>, edited by P. Chandrasekhara Rao and Rahmatullah Khan (2001)

'Declarations and "Disguised Reservations" with respect to the Convention on the Law of the Sea', <u>International and Comparative Law Quarterly</u>, Vol. 50 (2001)

'The *Virginius* revisited', <u>Maritime violence and other security issues at sea</u>, Proceedings of the international symposium held at the World Maritime University, Malmö, Sweden (2002)

'The Continental Shelf: Interplay of Law and Science', <u>Liber Amicorum Judge Shigeru Oda</u> (2002) 'The "Volga" Case', The Maritime Law Association of Australia & New Zealand (MLAANZ) Journal, Volume 18, 2004

Reports

55th International Law Association Report, New York, 1972 – Editor

'The Freedom of the High Seas and the Exclusive Economic Zone', 61st Conference of the International Law Association, Paris 1984 – Rapporteur

'Relationship between the Exclusive Economic Zone and the Continental Shelf', 62nd Conference of the International Law Association, Seoul, 1986 – Rapporteur

VI Languages

English (mother tongue), French, Spanish

SPLOS/125

SPLOS/125

PAWLAK, Stanisław

(Poland)

Born:

Kalisz, Poland

27 September 1933

Current position:

Adviser to the President of the Republic of Poland Professor of International Relations and Public International Law, University of Warsaw

Education:

Master of Law, University of Warsaw (1955) Doctor of Law, University of Warsaw (1967) Doctor habilitated of Political Science (Assistant Professor), University of Warsaw (1973)

Diplomatic experience:

Legal Adviser and Analytic Officer of the Polish Delegation to the Neutral Nations Supervisory Commission in Panmunjon, Korea (1956 – 1958) Attaché and Second Secretary, Polish Embassy, Tokyo, Japan (1958 – 1963) Senior Counselor, Fifth Department (Asia), Ministry of Foreign Affairs (1963 – 1965) Deputy Chief of the Polish Delegation to the International Control Commission in Vietnam, Saigon (1965 – 1966) First Secretary, Polish Embassy Washington D.C (1967 – 1970) Senior Counselor, Third Department (North and South America), Ministry of Foreign Affairs (1970 - 1972)Deputy Director of the Foreign Minister's Office (1973 – 1975) Representative of Poland to Seventeen sessions of the General Assembly of the United Nations (Sixth Committee, Law of the Sea, Disarmament) (1973 – 2004) Director of the Department of International Organizations, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (1975 -1978) Ambassador of Poland to Canada (1978 – 1983) Director of the Legal and Treaty Department, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (1983 – 1986) Head of the group of Polish experts which during five years was negotiating with East-German experts draft Agreement on delimitation of the maritime boundary with former German Democratic Republic, signed on 22 May 1989 (1983 – 1988)

Head of the Polish Delegation to the talks with the USSR Delegation on the delimitation of the Polish-Soviet sea border, signed 15 June 1985 (1985)

Head of the group of Polish legal experts which negotiated Poland's reentry to the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (1985 – 1986)

Chairman of the Polish Delegation to the Vienna Diplomatic Conference which drew up the draft Convention on the law of treaties between states and international organizations and between international organizations (1986)

Director of the International Organizations Department, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (1986 – 1989)

Member of the International Law Commission, Geneva (1987 – 1991)

Ambassador and Permanent Representative of Poland to the United Nations in New York (1989 – 1991)

Chairman of the Group of Polish experts to the talks with the Delegation of experts to the Russian Federation and delegations of experts of other interested states on protection and conservation of marine resources of the Sea of Okhotsk (1992 – 1995)

Delegate of Poland to the Steering Committee for Human Rights (CDDH) and ad hoc Committee for the protection of National Minorities (CAHMIN) of the Council of Europe, Strasbourg, France (1992 – 1995)

Deputy Director of the Legal and Treaty Department, Ministry of Foreign Affairs (1992 – 1996)

Member and Chairman of the Polish Delegation to the International Conference which drew up 1994 Convention on Protection of Fisheries in the Bering Sea (1993 – 1994)

Chairman of the Polish Delegation to the United Nations Conference which drew up 1995 Agreement on Straddling Fish and Highly Migratory Fish Stocks (1993 – 1995)

Ambassador of Poland to Syrian Arab Republic and Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan (1996 – 2001)

Adviser to the President of the Republic of Poland (since 2001)

President of the Thirteenth Meeting of State Parties to the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (2003)

Chairman of the Polish Delegations to the Thirteenth and Fourteenth Meetings of States Parties to the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (2003 - 2004)

Nominated to the List of Conciliators and Arbitrators under article 2 of annexes V and VII to the UN Convention of the Law of the Sea (14 May 2004)

Academic experience:

Assistant, Faculty of Philosophy, University of Warsaw (1954 – 1955)

Associate Professor of International Relations and International Law, Faculty of Journalism and Political Science, University of Warsaw (1974 – 2001)

Lectures as a Visiting Professor at Pennsylvania State University, Oklahoma State University, Phillips University, University of Damascus (Syria) and Aleppo University (Syria) (1990 – 2001)

Full professor at University of Warsaw, Faculty of Journalism and Political Science (Since 2002)

Professional membership:

Member of Editorial Board of the Recueil Documents, Warsaw (1971 – 1989) Member of the Science Council of the Institute of International Law, University of Warsaw (1983 – 1987) Member of the Legislative Council to the Prime Minister of Poland (1983 – 1989)

Member of the Science Council of the Polish Institute of International Affairs (1983 – 1989) Member of International Law Association (Since 1986)

Main publications:

Books and studies:

Okinawa 1972; The United States Policy towards China 1956 – 1978 1982; Political and Legal Aspects of International Terrorism in Sprawy Międzynarodowe September 1988; Present value of the idea of atomic free zones in the World 1987; Yalta and Potsdam 1985; The legal aspects of verification in The International Law of Arms Control and Disarmament New York 1991; Poland's Treaty Policy 1990 – 1993 Yearbook of Polish Foreign Policy 1993 – 1994; Protection of national minorities in Europe Warsaw 2001

Numerous articles in scientific magazines on international law and international relations concerning activities of the UN, disarmament, international terrorism, as well as on Japanese, Chinese, Canadian and American foreign policy

TUERK, Helmut (Austria)

Place and Date of Birth Linz, Austria, 24 April 1941

Education

| 1959-1963 | University of Vienna; Dr. iur. |
|-----------|------------------------------------|
| 1963-1964 | College of Europe, Bruges, Belgium |

Professional Career

| 1965-1967 | Austrian Federal Ministry for Foreign Affairs (MFA), International Law Department |
|-----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1967-1972 | Consulate General Hong Kong (1971/72 Acting Consul General) |
| 1972-1978 | MFA, International Law Department |
| 1977-1978 | MFA, Deputy Legal Adviser |
| 1978-1982 | Embassy Bonn, Germany (Deputy Head of Mission) |
| 1982-1993 | MFA, Legal Adviser (Head of International Law Department); Agent of the Austrian Federal Government before the European Commission and the European Court for Human Rights. |
| 1991-1993 | MFA, Deputy Secretary General for Foreign Affairs |
| 1993-1999 | Ambassador to the United States of America; Permanent Observer to the Organization of American States; Ambassador to the Commonwealth of The Bahamas |
| 1999-2004 | Director-General of the Office of the Austrian Federal President; Member of the Austrian National Security Council |

Professional Activities

(a) Conferences and meetings related to law of the sea:

1973-1979 Third United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sea (1976-1979 Deputy Head of Delegation)
1988 International Conference on the Suppression of Unlawful Acts against the Safety of Maritime Navigation; Head of Delegation
1989-1994 Preparatory Commission for the International Seabed Authority and for the International Tribunal for the Law of the Sea; Head of Delegation; Chairman of the Credentials Committee

| 1993-1994 | Informal consultations of the United Nations Secretary-General on the Law of the Sea; Head of Delegation |
|-----------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1997/1998 | President of the Meeting of States Parties of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea |
| 1994-1999 | Assembly of the International Seabed Authority; Head of Delegation, Chairman of the Credentials Committee |
| 1996-1998 | Austrian Representative on the Council of the International Seabed Authority |
| 2003-2004 | Assembly of the International Seabed Authority; Head of Delegation, Chairman of the Credentials Committee |

(b) Other conferences and meetings:

Chairman of the following conferences and meetings:

| 1983-1985 | Committee of Senior Officials of the Council of Europe responsible for the preparation of a European Ministerial Conference on Human Rights |
|-----------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1984-1986 | Committee of Senior Officials of the Council of Europe responsible for the preparation of a European Ministerial Conference on the Combat of Terrorism |
| 1989 | 6th (Legal) Committee at the 44th session of the United Nations General Assembly |
| 1990-1992 | Committee of Legal Advisers of the Council of Europe on Public International Law (1988-1989 Vice-Chairman) |

Head of Austrian Delegation to the following conferences and meetings (selection):

| 1983 | United Nations Conference on the Succession of States in Respect of State Property, Archives and Debts |
|-----------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1983 | Second World Conference to Combat Racism and Racial Discrimination |
| 1984 | CSCE-Meeting of Experts on Peaceful Settlement of Disputes |
| 1984 | 25th Extraordinary Session of the Assembly of ICAO |
| 1985 | CSCE-Meeting of Experts on Human Rights |
| 1986 | United Nations Conference on the Law of Treaties between States and International Organizations or between International Organizations |
| 1987/1989 | UN-Human Rights Commission |
| 1988 | International Conference on Air Law to adopt a Protocol on the Suppression of Unlawful Acts of Violence at Airports serving International Civil Aviation |
| 1989-1991 | Paris, Copenhagen and Moscow Meetings of the Conference on the Human Dimension of the CSCE |

1966-2004 Adviser of the Austrian Delegation to the United Nations General Assembly

(c) Judicial and arbitral functions:

| 1986-1993 | Member of the Panel of Arbitrators of the International Energy Agency Dispute |
|-----------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| | Settlement Centre |
| 1988- | Member of the Permanent Court of Arbitration |

Publications (selection)

"The land-locked Countries and the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea" (together with G. Hafner) in: Essays on the New Law of the Sea, Zagreb 1985.

"The European Ministerial Conference on Human Rights" in: Protecting Human Rights: The European Dimension, Studies in honour of Gerard J. Wiarda, Carl Heymanns Verlag KG 1988.

"Die Europäische Menschenrechtskonvention im internationalen Vergleich", in: Österreich im Europarat, 1956 - 1986, Bilanz einer 30-jährigen Mitgliedschaft, Verlag der Österreichischen Akademie der Wissenschaften 1988.

"Die europäischen Neutralen und die Europäischen Gemeinschaften", in: "Verantwortung in unserer Zeit - Festschrift für Dr. Rudolf Kirchschläger", Hrsg. Alois Mock und Herbert Schambeck, Verlag: Österreichische Staatsdruckerei 1990.

"The Negotiation of a New Geneva-style Convention: a Government Lawyer's Perspective", in: "Environmental Protection and the Law of War: A 'Fifth Geneva' Convention on the Protection of the Environment in Time of Armed Conflict", Hrsg. Glen Plant; Beelhaven Press London and New York 1992.

"Austrian-Soviet Round Table on the Protection of Human Rights" in: Schriften des Österreichischen Instituts für Menschenrechte (Publications of the Austrian Human Rights Institute) Vol. 4, Hrsg. Franz Matscher/Wolfram Karl; N.P. Engel, Publisher Kehl-Strasbourg-Arlington/Va. 1992.

"Zur Errichtung eines Kriegsverbrechertribunals für das ehemalige Jugoslawien" in: "Für Staat und Recht, Festschrift für Herbert Schambeck", Hrsg. Johannes Hengstschläger, Heribert Franz Köck, Karl Korinek, Klaus Stern und Anton Trujol y Serra, Berlin 1994.

"Neutralität und Mitgliedschaft bei den Vereinten Nationen" in: "Völkerrecht zwischen normativem Anspruch und politischer Realität, Festschrift für Karl Zemanek zum 65. Geburtstag", herausgegeben von Konrad Ginther, Gerhard Hafner, Lilly Sucharipa-Behrman, Berlin 1994. "Österreich im Spannungsfeld von Neutralität und kollektiver Sicherheit", Verlag Österreich (Österreichische Staatsdruckerei) 1997.

SPLOS/125

YANAI, Shunji

(Japan)

Date of Birth 15 January 1937

Country of Citizenship Japan

Current Position

Professor of International Law, Faculty of Law and Graduate School of Law, Chuo University, Tokyo, Japan

Visiting Professor of International Law, Faculty of Law, Waseda University, Tokyo, Japan

Senior Advisor to the Rector of the United Nations University

Education

1961 LL. B. Faculty of Law, University of Tokyo

Positions Held

| 1961-2002 | Ministry of Foreign Affairs |
|-----------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 1976-1977 | Director of the International Conventions Division |
| 1977 | Member of the Drafting Committee of the Law on the Territorial Sea |
| 1977-1978 | Director of the Legal Affairs Division |
| 1978-1980 | Director of the Treaties Division |
| 1981-1984 | Counsellor-Minister Embassy of Japan in the Republic of Korea |
| 1984-1987 | Deputy Director-General of the Asian Affairs Bureau |
| 1987 | Deputy Director-General of the Treaties Bureau |
| 1987-1990 | Consul-General of Japan in San Francisco |
| 1990-1992 | Director-General of the Treaties Bureau |
| 1992-1993 | Executive Secretary of the International Peace Cooperation |
| | Headquarters, Prime Minister's Office |
| 1993-1995 | Director-General of the Foreign Policy Bureau |
| 1995-1997 | Deputy Minister for Foreign Affairs |
| 1997-1999 | Vice-Minister for Foreign Affairs |
| 1999-2001 | Ambassador Extraordinary and Plenipotentiary of Japan to the |
| | United States of America |
| | |

Participation in Numerous International Conferences and Meetings

- -Vienna Conference on the Law of Treaties (1969)
- -United Nations General Assembly Sessions (First, Second and Sixth Committees) (1972-1974, 76, 91, 93-96)
- Third United Nations Conference on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS)
- -United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD)
- -United Nations Outer Space Committee and Legal Sub-committee Sessions
- -Fisheries negotiations with Indonesia, the Soviet Union and the Republic of Korea (1978-1980)
- -Japan Korea Joint Committee on the Continental Shelf
- -Political Directors Meetings of G7/G8 Summit (1996-1997)
- -Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC)
- -ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF)
- -Asia Europe Meetings (ASEM)

Other Posts Held

Director, Mitsubishi Electric Corporation

Some Important Publications (articles written in English)

- "Japan and the Emerging Order of the Sea: Two Maritime Laws of Japan," *Japanese* Annual of International Law, 1978
- "Presentation Made at the Trade Bill Conference, Brigham Young Law School," Brigham Young University Law Review, 1989
- "Law Concerning Cooperation for United-Nations Peace-keeping Operations and Other Operations: the Japanese PKO Experience," *Japanese Annual of International Law,* 1993
- "Japan's Legal Framework for Peace-keeping Operations and International Humanitarian Relief Operations," *Japan-US-Canada Trilateral Perspectives on International Legal Issues, 1996*
- "Remembering and Forgetting: The U.S. Role in the Asia Pacific at the Turn of the Century," *The CSIS Press, 2001*
- "Evolution of Japan's Peace-keeping Operations," United Nations' Contributions to the Prevention and Settlement of Conflicts-Series of the Institute of Comparative Law in Japan, 2003

54